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Abstract  
This presentation presents the results of work undertaken by the Systems of Systems (SoS) Workstream 
of The Technical Cooperation Program (TTCP) Technical Panel on Systems Engineering for Defense 
Modernization. The Worksteam has produced a paper, “Recommended Practices: Systems of Systems 
Considerations in the Engineering of Systems,” based on the collective experience of the US, UK, Canada 
and Australia. Most defense acquisition in these nations is focused on the development and engineering of 
individual systems. National defense organizations as a rule allocate resources to individual systems and 
focus engineering attention on achieving system level objectives. However many systems require the 
ability to work as part of one or more system of systems. To be optimally effective, platforms, command 
and control networks, surveillance sensors, and other systems need to be developed with the operational 
context and their relationships with other systems considered. Consequently, the Workstream has focused 
attention on developing recommended practices for addressing SoS considerations throughout the 
development life cycle of defense systems. Unless the impact of the SoS context is considered early and 
throughout acquisition, there may be significant risk to the success of the system in meeting user needs. 
Based on collective experiences across the four Nations, a set of recommended practices has been 
developed to address this increasingly important area. The set of Recommended Practices provides a tool 
for systems engineers and acquisition programs to ensure that, from the outset, systems will be able to 
operate effectively in the SoS environment where they will be employed, and provide the required user 
capabilities while avoiding unnecessary rework and cost. 
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